
434 

45 CFR Ch. XI (10–1–14 Edition) § 1159.11 

should be amended or corrected, you 
will be informed promptly in writing of 
the refusal to amend or correct the 
record and the reason for this decision. 
You will also be informed that you 
may appeal this refusal in accordance 
with § 1159.11 of this part. 

(f) Requests to amend or correct a 
record governed by the regulations of 
another agency will be forwarded to 
such agency for processing, and you 
will be informed in writing of this re-
ferral. 

§ 1159.11 How can I appeal a refusal to 
amend or correct an Endowment 
record? 

(a) You may appeal a refusal to 
amend or correct a record to the Chair-
person. Such appeal must be made in 
writing within 10 business days of your 
receipt of the initial refusal to amend 
or correct your record. Your appeal 
should be sent to the Office of the Gen-
eral Counsel (see § 1159.3 of this part), 
should indicate that it is an appeal, 
and should include the basis for the ap-
peal. 

(b) The Chairperson will review your 
request to amend or correct the record, 
the General Counsel’s refusal, and any 
other pertinent material relating to 
the appeal. No hearing will be held. 

(c) The Chairperson shall render his 
or her decision on your appeal within 
30 business days of its receipt by the 
Endowment, unless the Chairperson, 
for good cause shown, extends the 30- 
day period. Should the Chairperson ex-
tend the appeal period, you will be in-
formed in writing of the extension and 
the circumstances of the delay. 

(d) If the Chairperson determines 
that the record that is the subject of 
the appeal should be amended or cor-
rected, the record will be so modified, 
and you will be informed in writing of 
the amendment or correction. Where 
an accounting was made of prior disclo-
sures of the record, all previous recipi-
ents of the record will be informed of 
the corrective action taken. 

(e) If your appeal is denied, you will 
be informed in writing of the following: 

(1) The denial and the reasons for the 
denial; 

(2) That you may submit to the En-
dowment a concise statement setting 
forth the reasons for your disagree-

ment as to the disputed record. Under 
the procedures set forth in paragraph 
(f) of this section, your statement will 
be disclosed whenever the disputed 
record is disclosed; and 

(3) That you may seek judicial review 
of the Chairperson’s determination 
under 5 U.S.C. 552a(g)(1)(a). 

(f) Whenever you submit a statement 
of disagreement to the Endowment in 
accordance with paragraph (e)(2) of this 
section, the record will be annotated to 
indicate that it is disputed. In any sub-
sequent disclosure, a copy of your 
statement of disagreement will be dis-
closed with the record. If the Endow-
ment deems it appropriate, a concise 
statement of the Chairperson’s reasons 
for denying your appeal may also be 
disclosed with the record. While you 
will have access to this statement of 
the Chairperson’s reasons for denying 
your appeal, such statement will not be 
subject to correction or amendment. 
Where an accounting was made of prior 
disclosures of the record, all previous 
recipients of the record will be pro-
vided a copy of your statement of dis-
agreement, as well as any statement of 
the Chairperson’s reasons for denying 
your appeal. 

§ 1159.12 Will the Endowment charge 
me fees to locate, review, or copy 
records? 

(a) The Endowment shall charge no 
fees for search time or for any other 
time expended by the Endowment to 
review a record. However, the Endow-
ment may charge fees where you re-
quest that a copy be made of a record 
to which you have been granted access. 
Where a copy of the record must be 
made in order to provide access to the 
record (e.g., computer printout where 
no screen reading is available), the 
copy will be made available to you 
without cost. 

(b) Copies of records made by photo-
copy or similar process will be charged 
to you at the rate of $0.10 per page. 
Where records are not susceptible to 
photocopying (e.g., punch cards, mag-
netic tapes, or oversize materials), you 
will be charged actual cost as deter-
mined on a case-by-case basis. A copy-
ing fee totaling $3.00 or less shall be 
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waived, but the copying fees for con-
temporaneous requests by the same in-
dividual shall be aggregated to deter-
mine the total fee. 

(c) Special and additional services 
provided at your request, such as cer-
tification or authentication, postal in-
surance, and special mailing arrange-
ment costs, will be charged to you. 

(d) A copying fee shall not be charged 
or, alternatively, it may be reduced, 
when the General Counsel determines, 
based on a petition, that the peti-
tioning individual is indigent and that 
the Endowment’s resources permit a 
waiver of all or part of the fee. 

(e) All fees shall be paid before any 
copying request is undertaken. Pay-
ments shall be made by check or 
money order payable to the ‘‘National 
Endowment for the Arts.’’ 

§ 1159.13 In what other situations will 
the Endowment disclose its 
records? 

(a) The Endowment shall not disclose 
any record that is contained in a sys-
tem of records to any person or to an-
other agency, except pursuant to a 
written request by or with the prior 
written consent of the subject indi-
vidual, unless disclosure of the record 
is: 

(1) To those officers or employees of 
the Endowment who maintain the 
record and who have a need for the 
record in the performance of their offi-
cial duties; 

(2) Required under the provisions of 
the Freedom of Information Act (5 
U.S.C. 552). Records required to be 
made available by the Freedom of In-
formation Act will be released in re-
sponse to a request to the Endowment 
formulated in accordance with the Na-
tional Foundation on the Arts and the 
Humanities regulations published at 45 
CFR part 1100; 

(3) For a routine use as published in 
the annual notice in the FEDERAL REG-
ISTER; 

(4) To the Census Bureau for purposes 
of planning or carrying out a census, 
survey, or related activity pursuant to 
the provisions of Title 13 of the United 
States Code; 

(5) To a recipient who has provided 
the Endowment with adequate advance 
written assurance that the record will 

be used solely as a statistical research 
or reporting record, and the record is 
to be transferred in a form that is not 
individually identifiable; 

(6) To the National Archives and 
Records Administration as a record 
that has sufficient historical or other 
value to warrant its continued preser-
vation by the United States govern-
ment, or for evaluation by the Archi-
vist of the United States, or his or her 
designee, to determine whether the 
record has such value; 

(7) To another agency or to an instru-
mentality of any governmental juris-
diction within or under the control of 
the United States for a civil or crimi-
nal law enforcement activity, if the ac-
tivity is authorized by law, and if the 
head of the agency or instrumentality 
has made a written request to the En-
dowment for such records specifying 
the particular portion desired and the 
law enforcement activity for which the 
record is sought. The Endowment may 
also disclose such a record to a law en-
forcement agency on its own initiative 
in situations in which criminal conduct 
is suspected, provided that such disclo-
sure has been established as a routine 
use, or in situations in which the mis-
conduct is directly related to the pur-
pose for which the record is main-
tained; 

(8) To a person pursuant to a showing 
of compelling circumstances affecting 
the health or safety of an individual if, 
upon such disclosure, notification is 
transmitted to the last known address 
of such individual; 

(9) To either House of Congress, or, to 
the extent of matter within its juris-
diction, any committee or sub-
committee thereof, any joint com-
mittee of Congress, or subcommittee of 
any such joint committee; 

(10) To the Comptroller General, or 
any of his or her authorized representa-
tives, in the course of the performance 
of official duties of the General Ac-
counting Office; 

(11) To a consumer reporting agency 
in accordance with 31 U.S.C. 3711(e); or 

(12) Pursuant to an order of a court of 
competent jurisdiction. In the event 
that any record is disclosed under such 
compulsory legal process, the Endow-
ment shall make reasonable efforts to 
notify the subject individual after the 
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